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Bethlehem City Council Meeting

August 20, 2019


BETHLEHEM CITY COUNCIL MEETING

10 East Church Street - Town Hall

Bethlehem, Pennsylvania

Tuesday, August 20, 2019 – 7:00 PM
INVOCATION


Reverend M. Cole McClenithan, Central Assembly of God, offered the Invocation which was followed by the pledge to the flag.  
PLEDGE TO THE FLAG

1. ROLL CALL

President Waldron called the meeting to order.  Present were Bryan G. Callahan, Michael G. Colón, Olga Negrón, J. William Reynolds, Paige Van Wirt, and Adam R. Waldron, 6.
New Council Member

President Waldron noted that there are only six Members of Council here tonight because of the resignation of Shawn Martell.  He then wanted to give an update on where we stand with his replacement.  As per our discussion last Council Meeting under New Business it was agreed upon that our new replacement to sit in would be Grace Crampsie Smith who is our Council-Elect Member. This is on our agenda to discuss this evening and vote on that officially.  If all goes as planned as we discussed she would be sworn in at the next Council Meeting on September 3, 2019 and sit and become a full time Council Member in September.  We welcome Ms. Crampsie Smith in her new role.  

CITATIONS

Honoring Russell Lande

President Waldron presented a Citation to Russell Lande on the occasion of his retirement from the Police Department after over 24 years of service.  The Members of Council applauded Mr. Lande and wished him well in his retirement. 

Honoring John Sarnicky

President Waldron stated that the Citation for John Sarnicky on the occasion of his retirement from the Police Department after over 26 years of service will be mailed to him since he was unable to attend this evening.  

Honoring Jeffrey Haldaman

President Waldron stated that the Citation for Jeffrey Haldaman on the occasion of his retirement from the Public Works Department after more than 41 years of service will be mailed to him since he was unable to attend this evening.  
2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


The minutes from August 6, 2019 were approved.  

President Waldron stated before public comment this evening he has an announcement from the Administration.  He explained Mayor Donchez has requested that two Administrative Orders be removed from tonight’s agenda.  Those would be agenda items 7b1 and 7b2 that would be removed from the agenda.  If anyone would like to make a comment on those two items that will still be under ordinances and resolutions not being voted on and that would be the first public comment.  
3.
PUBLIC COMMENT (on any subject not being voted on this evening – 5 minutes time limit)


Environmental Advisory Council/Solar Panels/Parking Garages


Lynn Rothman, 870 Wafford Lane, explained she is at this meeting on behalf of the Bethlehem Environmental Advisory Council to share with the public a letter that we wrote on July 29th to the Director of the Parking Authority which the Mayor and City Council were copied on as well.  It reads:  Dear Mr. Livingston, the Bethlehem Environmental Advisory Council has recommendations concerning proposed and existing parking garages in the City of Bethlehem in order that the minimize harm to the environment.  The EAC advocates that both new and existing structures incorporate ample electric vehicle charging stations with the ability to expand as demand increases and solar panels.  As Bethlehem City works to increase sustainability and reduce greenhouse gas emissions both of these actions are of great significance. We attached photographs that show different parking facilities that had solar panels.  We recommend that new structures have a sustainable designs including the design of storm water management systems since runoff from parking facilities contain contaminants that pollute our waterways.  In addition as land is cleared for new construction we advise that trees that are being moved are either placed on site or at another location to be determined with the assistance of the City Forester on a 2 to 1 basis.  Note that existing trees have a higher carbon sequester capacity than new plantings.  Best management practices for runoff and sediment control during construction are very important.  We understand that garage entrances and exits are designed to minimize traffic congestion.  Aside from frustrating motorist’s congestion causes idling which adds to greenhouse gas emissions.  Thus in addition to a project plan that alleviates any potential congestion we suggest impact studies after the completion of any project in order to study results in traffic patterns and implement any necessary adjustments.  We thank you for your consideration.  Please do not hesitate to contact us.  Ms. Rothman stated this letter was signed by her on behalf of Beth Behrend, Elizabeth Cichonski, Kathy Fox, Brian Hillard, Brian Nicas and Mike Topping.  Ms. Rothman pointed out on a related note; in April the EAC submitted a proposal for an ordinance that would require new or retrofitted buildings over a certain size to obtain solar energy assessment, and dependent upon that assessment to install solar panels.  New construction is proceeding in a brisk pace in the City of Bethlehem and we urge City Council to bring forth an ordinance regarding solar energy, energy efficiency and green space for development in the City.  


Preserve Wildlife/Gun Control


Artie Curatola, 813 Laufer Street, proposed that the City of Bethlehem aid wildlife with the purpose of building fences and bridges for the animals to cross highways.  To raise money for it he has a great idea.  His band just got back from playing in Wildwood and we make anywhere from $1,500 to $3,500 dollars for a night.  We will play for free, from 6:30 to 10:00 pm over at Wind Creek Casino.  They can take what they deem proper.  We can charge $100 a ticket, this can be proposed to the people who make a lot of money to socialize and contribute what they can.  If you go with this idea, Mr. Curatola stated he will write out a check for $1,000 dollars.  He feels strongly that we are Christian City named after the City that Christ was born into.  We need to be an example in the City of Bethlehem and be a greater City.  We can do other fundraisers as well.  Mr. Curatola then mentioned the problem with guns.  He noted it is $20 dollars for 5 years.  Any kid can save up his allowance and purchase a gun.  It should be $200 dollars a year to have a license for a firearm.  A portion of that money can go towards the wildlife.

Polk Street Parking Garage 

Ed Gallagher, 49 West Greenwich Street, mentioned he wanted to speak about the Polk Street garage and the Parking Authority.  He was hoping the Parking Authority would be at this meeting tonight, they did say at the July 2, 2019 Council Meeting that they would be here in August to make a presentation again.  They did say at their board meeting that on August 28, 2019 they will assign some official papers.  They talked at that meeting of responding to the Mayor’s push to have those kinds of meetings at a time when more people can attend after work.  Last month they said that the August 28, 2019 meeting would probably be at 6:00 pm since it would be an important meeting and of great interest to the public.  Mr. Gallagher noted at the last Council Meeting he mentioned he had three unanswered questions about the Polk Street garage.  He communicated that Mr. Callahan is a liaison to the Parking Authority and maybe he could see about getting his answers.  Mr. Gallagher was thinking about what kind of garage it will be.  We should have the best design and the most modern thinking.  We should make sure it fits with City goals, such as walkability and climate action.  Mr. Gallagher asserted that we need to see the design and have a public conversation about them.  Mr. Gallagher added he has been reading Jeff Speck who did a major report in the City of Bethlehem in 2009 about parking garages, he has a lot of ideas of how parking garages detract or improve walkability.  We need to make sure that the design of the garage does those kinds of things.  A few meetings ago Councilman Reynolds asked the perceptive question of the BPA, what about rideshare and what about autonomous vehicles.  Are we planning for them when we think about the parking garages?  We just heard that the EAC has sent the BPA about environmental concerns, he wonders if we can have a public conversation about those kinds of things and see the design.  Mr. Gallagher remarked about the Zoning Board nominations that were pulled tonight.  He wanted to ask the Mayor, what are you thinking?  You must know there are people out there that think the developers have the inside track here.  It is clear that one of those people that were going to be nominated was obviously a mismatch to the Zoning Board.  


Mr. Callahan stated he will meet with Mr. Gallagher after the meeting to answer any questions he may have.


Correction/EAC/Zoning Hearing Board Appointments


Bill Scheirer, 1890 Eaton Avenue, remarked at the last meeting he said that the attachments to the agenda for the Council Meeting were not available until we found them Monday on the website.  He was wrong.  Later he found an email in his inbox which arrived on Sunday evening but it was sent Friday at 4:00 pm, so do not blame it on the stars or Yahoo and certainly not the City Clerk.  It is nice to see the emphasis this evening on the environment.  He went to the recent meeting of the EAC where they evaluated the four proposals for the Climate Action Plan that the City is thinking of contracting for.  He was impressed by the quality of the analysis and the comments.  Mr. Scheirer remarked about the nominations that were withdrawn for the Zoning Hearing Board, sometimes development and quality of life are not in conflict at all but sometimes they are.  We do have a special quality of life in Bethlehem.  We are not like Allentown or Easton, we are Bethlehem.  We can all agree that Bethlehem is different.  Mr. Scheirer was going to propose that these nominations be withdrawn and that they be switched and that Mary-Frances Stone be nominated for the permanent position on the Zoning Hearing Board and that Carol Ritter remain an alternate.  He does think that Mary-Frances would be more sensitive to the quality of life which came up recently at the Zoning Hearing Board about the expansion of Bethlehem Manor.  Mr. Scheirer had made the point that the adaptive reuse of the Rosemont School was a good thing but that a 77% expansion in an RS district was an entirely different animal.  He noted that Mrs. Atiyeh made some good points about the good features of that expansion but there are other ways to accomplish things, when many can build something that looks like a single family home that shows there are alternatives out there. 


South Side/ Single Family Homes/Definition


Stephen Antalics, 737 Ridge Street, explained the idea and plans for increasing single family residences on the south side is a commendable and wise idea, to bring the south side back to where it was.  It is a good idea to encourage single family homes and encourage permanent residents to occupy them.  Let’s go back to the definition of family in the Zoning Code, it is 5 unrelated individuals are a family but what has that done to the south side.  For First Terrace the developer wanted to put in 5 bedrooms per unit.  A single family would not need 5 bedrooms.  Mr. Antalics stressed there is pressure on people owning single families to sell their homes to turn them into student housing with 5 bedrooms.  Mr. Antalics noted this is a funny issue he is discussing so he enjoys the laughter.  Mr. Antalics remarked do you not see the contradicting nature of these two issues?  They are asking for single family homes on the south side but to contradict that you are allowing developers to convert housing to student housing depriving the number of single family homes existing on the south side. Mr. Antalics advised he has researched this and has seen that Bethlehem is the only college community that allows 5 unrelated in the Zoning Code.  Mr. Antalics would like some answers to this.     
4.
PUBLIC COMMENT (on ordinances and resolutions to be voted on by Council this evening – 5 Minute Time Limit)


None.

5.
OLD BUSINESS

A.
Members of Council

B.
Tabled Items


C.
Unfinished Business
6.
COMMUNICATIONS
A.
 Council President – Council Vacancy Appointment – Grace Crampsie Smith

The Clerk read a memorandum dated August 15, 2019 from Adam Waldron, President of Council to the Members of City Council with a recommendation related to a vacancy appointment to serve out the remaining term of former Councilman Shawn Martell who resigned from Council effective August 19, 2019.  The proposed Resolution is attached appointing Grace Crampsie Smith to City Council to serve out Mr. Martell’s remaining term.   

President Waldron stated Resolution 10 A is on the agenda.  

B.
Police Department – 2019 Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant

The Clerk read a memorandum dated August 13, 2019 from Captain Michelle Kott to which is attached a required resolution to accept the 2019 Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant, which will be used by the Police Department to continue improvements in computer hardware and software.  An application is being made to receive up to $45,319 dollars.   

Motion –Schedule Public Hearing

President Waldron stated he will accept a motion to schedule a Public Hearing on Tuesday, September 3, 2019 at 7:00 pm in Town Hall.    

Ms. Negrón and Dr. Van Wirt moved to schedule the Public Hearing.

Voting AYE:  Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, and Mr. Waldron, 6. The Motion passed.  


President Waldron stated the Public Hearing will be on Tuesday, September 3, 2019 at 7:00 pm in Town Hall.    

C.
Director of Budget and Finance – Non-Utility Capital Improvements Fund/General Fund/911 Fund Adjustments.

The Clerk read a memorandum dated August 14, 2019 from Mark W. Sivak, Director of Budget and Finance requesting budget adjustments to the following funds:  Non-Utility Capital Improvements Fund, General Fund and the 911 Fund.   


President Waldron stated he will refer this to the Finance Committee.   
7.
REPORTS
A.
President of Council  

B.
Mayor

1.
Administrative Order – Mary Mulder – Fine Arts Commission

Eric Evans, Business Administrator, read Mayor Donchez’ reappointment of Mary Mulder to membership on the Fine Arts Commission effective through June, 2022.  Ms. Negrón and Mr. Callahan sponsored Resolution No. 2019-189 to confirm the reappointment.  

Voting AYE: Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, and Mr. Waldron, 6. The Resolution passed. 

8.
ORDINANCES FOR FINAL PASSAGE
A.
Bill No. 27-2019 – Amending 2019 Golf Course Enterprise Fund Budget – DCED Equipment Grant


The Clerk read Bill No. 27-2019 – Amending 2019 Golf Course Enterprise Fund Budget – DCED Equipment Grant, on Final Reading.  

Voting AYE:  Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, and Mr. Waldron, 6. Bill No. 27–2019 now known as Ordinance No. 2019-23 was passed on Final Reading.   

B.
Bill No. 28-2019 – Amending 2019 Non-Utility Capital Improvement Fund Budget– Memorial Pool Complex


The Clerk read Bill No. 28-2019 – Amending 2019 Non-Utility Capital Improvement Fund Budget – Memorial Pool Complex, on Final Reading.  

Dr. Van Wirt remarked that this is more of a symbolic gesture at this point but she will vote no tonight for clarity because she still does not have a strong idea of how our other remaining community pools will be financed and what their future will look like.  She will be voting no tonight.   

Voting AYE:  Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Mr. Reynolds, and Mr. Waldron, 4. Voting NAY:  Dr. Van Wirt and Ms. Negrón, 2. Bill No. 28–2019 now known as Ordinance No. 2019-24 was passed on Final Reading.    

C.
Bill No. 29-2019 – Amending 2019 CDBG Block Grant Budget– Adjustments


The Clerk read Bill No. 29-2019 – Amending 2019 CDBG Block Grant Budget –Adjustments, on Final Reading.  
Voting AYE:  Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, and Mr. Waldron, 6. Bill No. 29–2019 now known as Ordinance No. 2019-25 was passed on Final Reading.    

9.
NEW ORDINANCES

A.
Bill No. 30-2019 – Amending Article 349 – Economic Development Incentive Reporting and 


Evaluation


The Clerk read Bill No. 30-2019 – Amending Article 349 – Economic Development Incentive Reporting and Evaluation, sponsored by Ms. Negrón and Mr. Callahan and titled:

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF BETHLEHEM, 
COUNTIES OF LEHIGH AND NORTHAMPTON, 

COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA, AMENDING 

ARTICLE 349, TITLED ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT
INCENTIVE REPORTING AND EVALUATION

President Waldron noted this is just a matter of housekeeping to update some dates on this ordinance.  

Voting AYE:  Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, and Mr. Waldron, 6. Bill No. 30–2019 was passed on First Reading.   

B.
Bill No. 31-2019 – Amending Article 941 – Entitled Parks – Definition and Alcoholic Beverages


The Clerk read Bill No. 31-2019 – Amending Article 941 – Entitled Parks – Definition and Alcoholic Beverages, sponsored by Ms. Negrón and Mr. Callahan and titled:

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF BETHLEHEM, PENNSYLVANIA, AMENDING ARTICLE 941 OF THE CITY OF BETHLEHEM CODIFIED ORDINANCES RELATING TO PARKS.


President Waldron asked for a quick synopsis of what we are changing with this amendment to Article 941.  

 
City Solicitor William Leeson explained with respect to the substance of what is being changed here is that the Ice House on the current version of Article 941 has some strict constraints on events being hosted there, that alcohol has to be confined and consumed within the Ice House itself.  The idea was to limit the size of events that could actually be hosted at the facility.  As it has proven out over the past few years the demand for use of the Ice House is pretty significant.  Solicitor Leeson mentioned that increasing demand includes requests to have events outside or expanding from inside to use the grounds outside surrounding the Ice House, for example to be able to put up a tent and have a larger event.  Solicitor Leeson noted in order to accommodate that which the Administration wants to do is to change the Ordinance and allow the permitted use of the surround grounds at the Ice House so the event can not only go from within the structure but out onto the grounds themselves.  That is the nature of the amendment and it also includes that type of expanded use, it will require the Use Permit approved by Council and will be in the same form that Council sees.  All we are doing is accommodating the requested increased use at the Ice House for allowing the events to occur on the grounds themselves.  


President Waldron asked if the envision this being the parking lot to the west of the Ice House.  


Solicitor Leeson explained that is not covered here, it would be covered as part of the request.  


President Waldron mentioned that each request could be tailored to the need.


Solicitor Leeson stated that is correct and then the Parks group will have to determine the perimeter of the area that will be allowed and be appropriate for the type of events that would be permitted down there.


President Waldron pointed out they are bordering up on the playground on the other side.  


Solicitor Leeson related those types of constrains, limitations, and rules are set as part of the permit itself.


President Waldron knows the Rotary Club was interested in doing an event there and they were running up against this issue.


Solicitor Leeson emphasized that is what this is all about and Council is aware of that so the idea is to get this amendment in place in time and enforced before the event in order to accommodate that event.  We also have encountered other requests with this type of use and so the only way to do this is to change the ordinance.  


President Waldron noted if this passes this evening can someone reach out back to that group and move those things simultaneously along.


Solicitor Leeson remarked it is already in process in anticipation of the hope that this amendment will happen.  

Voting AYE:  Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, and Mr. Waldron, 6. Bill No. 31–2019 was passed on First Reading.   

10.
RESOLUTIONS

A.
Approving Council Vacancy Appointment – Grace Crampsie Smith

Ms. Negrón and Mr. Callahan sponsored Resolution No. 2019-190 that read as follows: BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the City of Bethlehem that pursuant to Third Class City Charter Law Sec. 406 (a) (53 P.S. Sec. 41406 (a), Grace Crampsie Smith is hereby appointed to fill the vacancy on Bethlehem City Council, as a result of August 19, 2019 resignation of Shawn Martell and who shall so serve until his/her successor is elected and duly sworn into office on Monday, January 6, 2020.

President Waldron stated he would accept a motion and a second to appoint Grace Crampsie Smith to City Council to serve out Shawn Martell’s remaining term.  


Mr. Callahan and Dr. Van Wirt made the motion. 

Voting AYE: Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, and Mr. Waldron, 6. The Motion passed.  

Motion – Considering Resolutions 10 B through 10 D as a group – Certificates of Appropriateness
Ms. Negrón and Dr. Van Wirt moved to consider Resolutions 10 B through 10 D as a group.

Voting AYE: Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, and Mr. Waldron, 6.The Motion passed.    
B.
Certificate of Appropriateness – 445 High Street

Ms. Negrón and Mr. Callahan sponsored Resolution No. 2019-191 that granted a Certificate of Appropriateness to install three Gooseneck lighting fixtures at 445 High Street to illuminate Milton Street.  
C.
Certificate of Appropriateness – 14 East Market Street

Ms. Negrón and Mr. Callahan sponsored Resolution No. 2019-192 that granted a Certificate of Appropriateness to install a fence at 14 East Market Street.
D.
Certificate of Appropriateness – 215 East Church Street 

Ms. Negrón and Mr. Callahan sponsored Resolution No. 2019-193 that granted a Certificate of Appropriateness to replace a leaking roof at 215 East Church Street.  
Voting AYE on Resolutions 10 B through 10 D: Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, and Mr. Waldron, 6. The Resolutions passed.   
11.
NEW BUSINESS

President Waldron reminded everyone to be nice to each other.


Carol Ritter Nomination-Zoning Hearing Board


Mr. Callahan remarked he wanted to have a fair, open and honest discussion and debate.  Whatever he is about to say, this is his own opinion.  He hopes that if you disagree with it that we can have the discussion in front of people instead of on the phone doing back channel deals.  Just to be fair an open about this when Mayor Donchez sent the nomination of Carol Ritter to the Zoning Board as a permanent member, she was already voted in as an alternate on the Zoning Hearing Board.  She has been an alternate on that board for over a year now and is doing a fine job.  He mentioned that William Fitzpatrick, the Zoning Board President and Mr. Schantz were going to come tonight and speak in favor of her to be on the Zoning Board.  He told them after he found out that some Council Members would not support her and the Mayor was going to pull it because of that, he told them not to come.  Mr. Callahan pointed out that Ms. Ritter was going to come also but she had an event she was going to go to for the Bethlehem Area School District, a fundraiser.  As a Councilman and someone who cares deeply about the City he is very disappointed by the actions of Councilman Reynolds, Councilwoman Negrón and Councilwoman Van Wirt for their lack of support and the pulling of the name of a highly qualified and ethical candidate for the Zoning Board for no other reason than a couple of perfectly legal campaign donations.  Mr. Callahan stated he supported Ms. Ritter as you all know and in fact she like all of us including Mr. Reynolds, you received thousands of dollars from the same donors, probably over $50,000 or $60,000.  Mr. Callahan asked for someone to correct him if he is wrong and Mr. Callahan stated he also got money from Unions.  But she was waiting for a Union check to come in, the Unions were supporting her and she did not have the money in the bank and as all of you know the print houses will not print the mailers and mail them out until you give them a check.  She did not have the money from the Unions yet and Mr. Callahan loaned her money from his account because the Union heads promised this was just a delay in the Union bureaucracy to get the checks to her.  Mr. Callahan explained he gave her a check for $4,000 dollars as a loan and she gave it back to him a week later.  He is trying to be transparent with everything that happened with that.  He thinks she raised $8,000 or $9,000 dollars and $3,000 of it came from economic development interests, the rest came from Union members.  So his question is that this is a very slippery slope.  He thinks that Ms. Van Wirt was the one who originally had called Ms. Ritter and expressed your concern about her ethics if she would not recuse herself.  He is going off of what Ms. Ritter told him.  Mr. Callahan communicated that Ms. Ritter called him after talking to Ms. Van Wirt and that she felt a little strong armed and intimidated by that phone call.  You had asked her that unless she guaranteed that she would recuse herself from participating in any discussion about zoning for anybody that gave her a donation that you would not support her.  Mr. Callahan told Ms. Ritter to call the Mayor and tell him what happened and to call Bill Fitzpatrick who is the Chair of the Zoning Hearing Board and to call the Solicitor and she did.  Mr. Callahan does not know Mr. Fitzpatrick but he apparently ran for Council many years ago and he took donations from developers also and he said that is the most ridiculous thing that he ever heard that Ms. Ritter would have to recuse herself.  You are questioning a woman’s ethics.  Her ethics have never been questioned.  She responded to you that she could not promise you that and that she would take each case on a case by case issue and do what is best for the City of Bethlehem.  She would not recuse herself if she thought it was a good project and she did not want to recuse herself if she thought it was a bad project.  He asked Dr. Van Wirt if that is fair to say?


Dr. Van Wirt noted Mr. Callahan is supposed to talk to the Chair, President Waldron.


Mr. Callahan emphasized that you want to have a debate and an open discussion about things, he is talking very plainly and he is hoping you would be open enough to discuss what happened.  If not that is okay.


Dr. Van Wirt stated this is the people’s Council; this is not Bryan Callahan’s Council so she is not going to answer his questions here with this interrogation.


Mr. Callahan stressed it is not an interrogation; he is trying to have an open and honest discussion.  He noted that Mr. Fitzpatrick stated he had voted for people against and for projects that he took economic development interest money for.  So you are trying to pigeonhole someone into not participating in something that you are not in favor of.  


President Waldron, who is the Chair of this meeting, reminded Mr. Callahan to address him with any remarks.


Mr. Callahan then showed his Casino local 54 licenses from when he was 18 years old, when he worked in the Casino’s, this is the local Union.  He has been Union his whole entire life and never ever not had a Union job.  He did not become pro-Union because he got on Council and the Union supported him.  He did not get onto Council until he was 50 years old and at 18 years old he was a Union member.  He then became a teacher and he became a Union building rep 26 years ago.  Then he became a Vice President of the BEA and he is proud to be a Union member.  Mr. Callahan remarked the thought process with Mr. Reynolds, Ms. Negrón, and Ms. Van Wirt is that someone becomes pro something because they get donations.  It is incomprehensible to them, he thinks, that maybe the reason why they are getting the donations is because that is their opinion.  The same with him, when he announced his candidacy before he received any money, he said that he is running for economic development and Unions.  You cannot have Union jobs without economic development projects.  Many people despise that Benner project, but that provided 120 Union jobs, good paying middle class jobs for a year and a half and not one building was ripped down.  It also brought a large amount of money into the City. 


Mr. Callahan continued to say that Ms. Ritter in the last 25 years has been on the Board of Directors of the Bethlehem Food Co-op, a team member and Board member for United Way Lehigh Valley, Lehigh Valley Reach, 2017 to present as a Board Director.  She also is a Board Director of Visiting Nurses Association (VNA) St. Luke’s Hospital, the Board Chairman for St. Luke’s Hospital Visiting Nurses and Hospice, the President of the National Speakers Association.  She is pro-business and in fact for the last 20 years has owned a small business that helps small businesses.  She did not become pro-economic development because someone gave her a campaign donation.  Mr. Callahan added that Ms. Ritter was the President of the National Speakers Association of Philadelphia for the Chamber of Commerce, Board President of the Pennsylvania PTA, School Board Director from 2003-2007, the Board of Directors Project Reach Lehigh Valley Lehigh University, National Grant Design Research Special Education Students and their parents in public schools.  He pointed out that she was the National PTA Membership Chairman, President of Pennsylvania Congress of Parents and Teachers, Co-Founder of Moore Township Families in need disbursing over $100,000 dollars to families in need in Northampton County.  Mr. Callahan can go on and on.  Mr. Callahan pointed out for a Member of Council to call up and bully someone and that was what Ms. Ritter told him, that she felt she was being strong armed, he thought that was highly unethical and that is why he asked her to call the Solicitor and the Mayor and she did.  Mr. Callahan stayed out of it and did not want to get involved.  He obviously supports her but he never knew that the Mayor was going to appoint her as a permanent member; he never had a discussion with the Mayor about this.  But when he saw that he was nominating Ms. Ritter for the Zoning Hearing Board he thought that was a great choice, this woman has great ethics.  Mr. Callahan reiterated that he spoke to Ms. Ritter and she stated she would take each case by case and not recuse herself if the project is not good for Bethlehem and not recuse herself if the project is a good project for Bethlehem.  He told her that was a great answer.  But that was not good enough for Councilwoman Van Wirt.  Mr. Callahan remarked he has taken money in his campaign from Unions; a large majority of his money is from Unions.  He will take money from Unions as long as they want to give it to him.  He will be pro-Union without them giving him money.  When the Unions were the strongest in the United States in the 1960’s that is when our middle class was the strongest.  It would make sense for the Unions to probably help him get elected, his assuming that is why they are giving him campaign contributions.  He was voted in twice in office and if the residents of Bethlehem do not like his voting and they think he is too pro-Union they can vote him out.  He would happily go on with his driving business full time.  But to tell him or anybody else that you are unethical because of your beliefs and because of your beliefs people who like those beliefs are participating in the process.  Mr. Callahan reported that from what he heard Councilman Reynolds was against her nomination because of the $3,000 dollars that she took from economic development interest.  There is a guy who took over $60,000 dollars of economic development interest and Union money but she only took $3,000.  Do we now have to recuse ourselves from votes of economic development projects that have Union membership in it?  That is a question that he would like to have an answer to.  If you want to have a fair and open debate in front of everybody, let’s have it and let’s not make phone calls back stage and count the votes.  Everyone wants open discussion so let’s have it.  Just because $6,000 dollars of Ms. Ritter’s money came from Unions and Mr. Reynolds has, I have no idea, maybe has taken $40,000 or $50,000 dollars of Union money should he recuse himself now for every economic development project that comes before us that has Union membership in it?  He thinks that is a fair question.  Mr. Callahan believes you cannot have Unions without economic development.   


President Waldron reminded Mr. Callahan to direct his comments to the Chair.


Mr. Callahan asserted he is passionate about this topic, passionate about Unions, passionate about middle class incomes.  He grew up on Kaywin Avenue; there was no money over there.  When we had the discussion about 2 West Broad Street nobody questioned Ms. Van Wirt’s ability to vote on that but she is a neighbor and lives in that neighborhood.  Do you want to be ethical? Recuse yourself from it, but you did not and nobody questioned her.  


President Waldron noted he is trying to be patient but Mr. Callahan is making it very difficult.  


Mr. Callahan pointed out when 2 West Market came up and he is heard how she was against offices being in the historic district and then he found out that she moved into it four years ago right next to a law office, Broughal and DeVito law offices, he found that strange.  Then there was the Martin Tower issue all we heard about for two months was the asbestos.  If she would have asked the question to the Health Department in the County, City and State they would have told her there was an asbestos problem he would have understood that but she never asked the question.  Then when the State came in and said there was no asbestos there, every floor was tested and after it was taken down there was not one indication of asbestos she then stopped the talk about asbestos.  Mr. Callahan then heard her talk about cement particulates which he has never heard before.  Then he tried to explain that there is Castillo Construction which is a cement company on the banks of the Monocacy Creek and there are three cement companies up in Nazareth that have cement particulates that come down the Monocacy.  So there was more fear mongering.  Now we are into these campaign contributions and from what he has heard she wants to come forward with a campaign contribution amendment or ordinance to ban people from raising a certain amount of money.  This is very interesting from a person who did not take any money from anybody but self-funded her own campaign for $9,000 dollars.  Mr. Callahan wishes he had $9,000 dollars; he does not have that kind of money.  He teaches and has a driving school and works 7 days a week doing driving lessons.  Mr. Callahan noted if we are going to come to a point where only rich people can run for office that is very sad.  If it comes to the point where she can self-fund herself for $9,000 and Ms. Ritter cannot and all she can self-fund is $100 he can say that the rich person will win every time.  It is a shame that people cannot take campaign contributions from Union membership and people from economic development interest when she already has the interest.  He thinks that when he looked at the money that Mr. Reynolds has taken in and the amount of money he has taken from developers and Unions he finds it preposterous that a $3,000 donation from economic development interest changed his mind on this.  It was probably more that she ran against him and Ms. Van Wirt and maybe this is payback.  


Mr. Callahan is just disappointed and discouraged that you would not support a great candidate and a person of high ethical standards due to the very same donors that you have taken from.  Councilwoman Van Wirt is a self-funder and that is tough to argue with and tough to beat.  He also found it interesting that Barbara and Dr. Diamond gave $2,000 to a candidate that Ms. Van Wirt was 100% in support of; she had no problem with that at all.  That question was never raised.  She had fundraisers at the Diamond’s home and never mentioned that.  Mr. Callahan would expect in the future if there are questions about Historic Bethlehem coming up that if you want to be ethical he would expect her to recuse herself from any vested interest in the historic district.  If you really want to talk about ethics and live up to it, let’s have that discussion.  He is open for debate and discussion but if you want to sit and ignore this that is fine.  Mr. Callahan thinks that everyone deserves an opportunity to discuss things openly, honestly and fairly.  He is irritated and excited now but is not trying to attack anybody.  There are a lot of inconsistencies that are extremely unfair to tell someone who has been ethical that they are unethical because she would not agree with something that was demanded.  Mr. Callahan stated he waits for responses if there are any.

South Side Housing


 Ms. Negrón stated she wanted to respond to what Mr. Antalics spoke about with the definition of family at the beginning of this meeting, because this issue in the south side is important to her.  The Southside Vision Housing Committee hosted a meeting last week that invited Members of Council and the Administration.  They have been doing a lot of work on this issue. She noted that Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt and Grace Smith were at this meeting.  She encourages all of the other Members of Council that were not there to try to get the information.  They have done a lot of research and it was very helpful to listen to this.  They had residents that live in that area for many years and generations and it was helpful to hear them speak.  She had a hard time sleeping last night because she was so upset especially because she heard the urgency in which they were speaking. Ms. Negrón noted they have presented some recommendations for the Administration and for Council.  She is not going to go anywhere until something is done or that will be her end on City Council because there is no purpose if that cannot be changed.  Just because we are not talking about it every night does not mean we are not working on it. As of the last meeting last week that the Housing Committee presented to us, she is glad when the President of the Historic Commission sent the letter to us.  The only reason she was glad to read the letter was to realize that she is not crazy and not the only one who is worried about this issue.  So housing is getting to be a big distress on the south side and we are looking forward to making changes in the future.


President Waldron remarked to Mr. Antalics that he heard a bit of laughter but we were not laughing at your comments because you had stated that no one would need a 5 bedroom house but President Waldron can attest to the fact that some people do.


Campaign Donations


Mr. Colón noted we heard from a Member of Council up here tonight talk about that opinions and ideas bring in campaign donations.  We have also heard and in his time on Council there were conversations about that there could be a perception that campaign donations shape opinions and ideas.  In all transparency he was going to support Carol Ritter tonight, everyone up here knows that.  He also hopes that this reopens the conversation that if we want to talk about putting some rules forward and having some kind of set of standards to follow for everybody moving forward he hope that we revisit these conversations and see where there might be some consensus or at least a majority on Council that the next time something like this comes up that we have something to refer to and go from there.


Dr. Van Wirt thinks that if anything this experience has brought into strict definition the fact that we need to have some understanding of when is recusal important.  She wanted to clarify that there has never been any talk about you cannot take donations, the fact is with recusal you can take whatever you want within the rules in place but if that persons item comes before you, then you would have to recuse yourself.  Our challenge is to come up with limits and timeframes for that type of discussion.  But the opportunity to take donations is always there for you.  She does agree with Mr. Colón and she thinks what this has told us is that we really do need to have some framework here because it is clear that there is not a general understanding of when the perception of a conflict of interest is important.  If that is not innately known then we need to actually spell out the rules then we will do that.  Dr. Van Wirt thinks that is a challenge that Council has in front of us right now.


Mr. Callahan agrees with Councilman Colón and to some extend Dr. Van Wirt’s comments.  The problem is that there are no rules or anything in writing about any campaign contributions and this woman has done nothing illegal or unethical and she has done less of what everyone else has done as far as campaign contributions.  A majority of it came from Union members.  Are we now to recuse ourselves from Union membership votes on economic development projects because Unions gave us money?  Mr. Callahan is pro-Union and he would hope that we would all stand up for that.  He has never suggested that you cannot carry out your duties and responsibilities in an unbiased way.  He has never said that to Mr. Reynolds or Dr. Van Wirt but for someone to accuse someone else of not being able to do that is ludicrous.  It is when there is nothing in writing and you are making up the rules as you go along and to him that is just unjust and unfair.  He guesses we will have a discussion later on about it.  He does appreciate everyone for this time.  He is really not trying to attack anybody but he just feels it was extremely unfair and he thought this lady is of such high quality and high standards that someone would question her that infuriated him.  Hopefully we get someone bigger and better on Zoning.  Mr. Callahan explained there is only two ways that we bring in money, by taxes and by economic development.  So we either keep taxing everybody or we have economic development projects.  You take an empty lot that was taking in $800 a year in taxes, the Benner lot and that is on the corner of Third and New Streets and it is now paying $280,000 a year in taxes.  That is the same thing with the Peron Development down the Street 510 Flats that was an empty lot and they developed it, a $28 million dollar project and it brings in $290,000 dollars a year in taxes.  Not one home low income or middle income house was knocked down.  Mr. Callahan is with Ms. Negrón and offered if she needs any help in trying to establish any type of headway in getting low income housing.  He did check with some people and if his data is wrong he apologizes but there is more low income housing on the south side than anywhere in the City of Bethlehem.  There is no place in the City of Bethlehem where there is more low income housing other than Pembroke and Marvine Housing Projects.  This is part of this fear mongering again that there is a lack of low income housing over there; the whole south side is considered low income housing.  Mr. Callahan is willing to have a debate and open discussion and he would be happy to help.  Mr. Callahan stated Dr. Van Wirt knows this, she was on the ad-hoc committee for the Polk Street garage and the discussion came up with Mr. Perrucci that they wanted him to give so many of the rental units for low income housing.  His response was that he cannot build it for $200 a square foot and rent it out for $50 dollars a square foot.  That is more of government duty that is what the discussion was.


Dr. Van Wirt interjected that he should probably check with Alicia Karner, Director of Community and Economic Development about it instead of talking about it here.


Mr. Callahan remarked that Dr. Van Wirt was there also and his point in saying this is that his opinion was he cannot do that financially that is more of something that has to be a partnership between the government, the City, the County, the State and the Federal Government and developers.  He queried if anybody here would want to go build a house for free for someone.  You cannot spend someone else’s money and force them to develop projects that they do not want to do.  He is willing to help and work with all of Council and try to find grants or some type of assistance from the State so we can get more low income housing on the south side.  

Mr. Reynolds stated as far as the appointment is concerned most of what Mr. Callahan has said having to do with him and his opinion on it is not accurate.  


Mr. Callahan informed he would like to hear Mr. Reynolds opinion on it and have a debate.  You cannot just make that statement without explaining.


Mr. Reynolds remarked that Mr. Callahan spoke for 40 minutes.  Mr. Reynolds related that Ms. Ritter called him and Mayor Donchez called him and he had questions for both of them.  He noted that Ms. Ritter asked him what his questions were and he had a conversation with her.  He is not sure if Ms. Ritter relayed that conversation with Mr. Callahan or not.


Mr. Callahan stated she did.


Mr. Reynolds added that Mayor Donchez called him as well and he said if it came up that he had questions and that was the end of that conversation.  Mr. Reynolds commented that Mr. Callahan talked about money that Mr. Reynolds has raised throughout the years and he this is his 12th year on City Council and probably in all the campaigns combined he has raised over $200,000 dollars from a lot of different places.  Mr. Reynolds pointed out if you look at his 2019 campaign finance report compared to other finance reports in the past it looks a lot different.  As the years have gone on one thing he understands is the perception that we all face.  He does not think it is just a City Council or government thing but this is his 12th year on City Council and as he has gotten older and has been in this room more often than it used to be him that successful initiatives here would get the majority of City Council or you get the votes and perception was something he did not always pay attention to.  That is how we carry ourselves and how we talk about ourselves, how we view ourselves and each other.  The one thing he has learned over the years is the bridges that we have and the connections we have here.  If you looked up here he is guessing over the years that some if not all of the people up here have chosen not to vote for him in different elections.  He does not take what he thinks is people’s personal feelings about him and get in the way of his professional relationships.  Mr. Reynolds believes that meeting after meeting we sit here during New Business as Mr. Callahan is very angry and frustrated.


Mr. Callahan stated he is not angry.


Mr. Reynolds remarked that he deserves the opportunity to speak.  He has watched as everyone has over the past couple of years several things that have made you frustrated, passionate, fired up, whatever word you want to say and the response rather than having a respectful merit based disagreement often becomes personal.  You may not think it is personal, that may not be the way that you perceive it but he can tell you that is the way many people do perceive it.  It is not the way that things are done here successfully.  Mr. Reynolds asserted that Mr. Callahan sometimes says things that he agrees with but sometimes he definitely disagrees.  What he almost always thinks is that he disagrees the way that Mr. Callahan is saying it.  He stated the way that you have had conversations in the past about different issues that have made you frustrated and angry at different times has led to bridges being burned in those personal relationships.  When things come up such as this situation that makes you very passionate the personal relationships are not only not there to have those merit based conversations but then the response is more and more what people would feel are personal attacks and assumptions about what people think, assumptions about what people would say.  Mr. Reynolds stated he has a different personality than some people in this room but you would probably agree with some self-reflection that it is not a successful recipe to avoid these situations in the future where you feel as if people are not taking you seriously.  He thinks that over his 12 years on City Council he has grown up a lot, he was 25 when he started on Council and now is 38 years old and he understands that the way we carry ourselves is important.  He will use Dr. Van Wirt as an example, before Dr. Van Wirt got on City Council he thinks that they disagreed on a lot of things as far as policy is concerned.  He would say that we still probably do not agree on a lot but he looks at any conversation working with her as far as having those disagreements on the merits in a respectful manner leads to future conversations to be productive and it is more likely that we will find a way to agree or disagree.  The City is changing, the world is changing and we need to view ourselves, how we carry ourselves, how we talk about things differently.  Mr. Reynolds remarked that sometimes at these meetings, and he is going to be honest, that it is sad and disappointing and difficult to watch the way that Mr. Callahan portrays and shares his feelings.  Sometimes you are looking for a response and he is not going to play into that and will not respond because as a body we are better than that and he does not think that is the way that we should move forward.  You asked for his opinion and that is his two cents as far as he feels about a lot of these issues.


Mr. Callahan thinks what Mr. Reynolds is misunderstanding is that everyone talks about openness all the time and having debates and discussion. These gentlemen in the audience come here all the time but why is not anything discussed and why is it always the backroom discussions.  He does not want to partake in that; he has told all of you that.  He would prefer to have the honest and open debate and discussion in front of everybody.  Let them hear what is going on, there is nothing wrong with open government.  He does not prefer to do the backroom phone calls, someone is posturing this way and someone is posturing another way.  He agrees with Mr. Reynolds, he is passionate about things and he does not have a problem with debating it in an open forum in front of the public.  That is what we should be doing and what we are here for.  We are not supposed to have all of these discussions in the backroom with phone calls and then come here and everyone votes 7-0.  All of the discussion is already done with.  What is wrong and why are people afraid to have the discussion here.  Mr. Callahan does agree that he has gotten more passionate than he should have but you had told Ms. Ritter that you had a problem with her taking $3,000 from an economic development interest.  Mr. Callahan finds that bizarre especially with the amount of money you have taken over the years.  He is not trying to attack you personally and he apologizes if it is taken that way.  He found it hypocritical.  Mr. Callahan remarked that he is a straight shooter, there is no misjudging where he comes from, he is Irish and he grew up with 4 brothers and if you did not debate you were not eating.  Mr. Callahan apologizes for his passion and if it seemed that he is angry he is not, he is just passionate about things.  He prefers to have a discussion in the open forum so all of the citizens can hear us.  He asked Mr. Reynolds if he told Ms. Ritter that he had a problem with the $3,000 dollars.  


Mr. Reynolds stated that is not what he said to Ms. Ritter.  He will not get into his conversation with Ms. Ritter.  He will state again that it is not as if you have a problem calling City Council Members it is the fact that most of us have no working relationship with you anymore because of the last several years.  Over the last several years there is not a working relationship with most members of City Council and yourself and he can say that Dr. Van Wirt saw him last week at the Housing meeting and said she had some questions about Ms. Ritter’s appointment.  He really did not have any conversations with her or with Ms. Negrón or with Mr. Colón but your frustration is the fact that you think people will come in here and listen to your opinion when the way to have conversations with people and persuade them is to have a working positive relationship with them.  He will not go into the last few times we had any conversations because one of them was after he voted for Councilwoman Dr. Van Wirt and Mr. Callahan had called him a few names in front of Council Members and then also after he elected not to support your comments about the Zoning Officer.  Mr. Reynolds noted once again Mr. Callahan came up to him and said things that will not be repeated in a microphone.


Mr. Callahan stated that is all true.


Mr. Reynolds asked if it is that he said things or the context of what was said.


Mr. Callahan stated both.


Mr. Reynolds noted he will then state what words Mr. Callahan called him if he would like the record to reflect that.  Those are words that should not be repeated.


Mr. Callahan explained that was a personal conversation between us.


Mr. Reynolds remarked a personal conversation between us was you being very angry and very unprofessional to him because you were frustrated that we were voting for Dr. Van Wirt and he was not willing to go along with that.  Then there was a surprise from you that in the future that somehow if he has a question and wonder where Mr. Callahan is that he will not call him on the phone.


Mr. Callahan stated as do I.


Mr. Reynolds does understand if I were you and I said those things to me I probably would not want to call me either.  That is your problem here, you have treated people in a certain way, and Mr. Reynolds stated he is not the only one; there are others up here that have not the same experience but similar experiences.  Then there is once again frustration but you do not have a problem calling Members of City Council, your problem is the fact that you do not have good relationships with Members of City Council.  Because if you did you would talk to them on a regular basis.  


Mr. Callahan related he has a great relationship with Mr. Colón; he has spoken to him several times and was down at Musikfest with him.  He has seen Mr. Waldron outside also.  Mr. Callahan reported that he and Mr. Reynolds had a great relationship up to a certain point.  Mr. Callahan added that he has been to Councilwoman Van Wirt’s home and had lunch with her.  Do I disagree with her almost on everything?  Yes, I do.  Mr. Callahan communicated that Joseph Kelly, Chief of Staff for Senator Lisa Boscola told him that he needs to make things right with Mr. Reynolds.  Mr. Callahan stated he did nothing wrong, Mr. Reynolds stabbed him in the back and Mr. Kelly asked him what happened.  He explained that prior to Dr. Van Wirt running Mr. Reynolds was adamantly against her and wanted nothing to do with her and called her some names which he will not repeat.  


Mr. Reynolds explained that is not true.


Mr. Callahan stated it is true and that Mr. Reynolds was opposed to her running and did everything you could in the back channels.  Once she lost and was going to run for the next election which was your cycle you did not want her in your cycle because you were afraid that if she beat you or got more votes than you that it would not look good on your part.  So you went to Councilmen Shawn Martell and Michael Colón and had a discussion.


Dr. Van Wirt called a Point of Order and added that according to Robert’s Rules you are not allowed to attribute motives to people.  She asked if we can please not do that.


Mr. Callahan remarked the ironic thing was that she did not run in that cycle she ran in your cycle which he thought was funny but also Karma coming back at you.  Mr. Callahan noted when he was elected to Council Mr. Reynolds had said that we need to hang together so we are a voting block and I said no problem I will be with you on everything as long as you keep me in the loop and you never lie to me.  When you lied to me and stuck it in my back that is when I stopped having a discussion with you because I am a man of principle.  Mr. Callahan has had discussions with 3 or 4 people on Council but does not have discussions with Mr. Reynolds and that is the reason why.  Mr. Callahan remarked that he has made comments to Mr. Reynolds personally out of the chamber, we were in an argument.  You said things to me and I said things back to you.  If you took offense he apologizes but Mr. Reynolds did something he thought was unethical and he felt offended.  He did add that this was a great debate and he welcomes the discussion.


President Waldron added something personally as it references to Ms. Ritter who is the topic of conversation and is not here to defend herself this evening.  President Waldron stressed in his conversations with every person on Council, because as far as he knows he is the only one who did reach out and speak to everyone on Council to get their opinion and vote on Ms. Ritter.  No one accused her of being unethical, that was not an accusation that he heard from anyone that word did not come up.  So to throw that word around he does not think is fair to Ms. Ritter who has an excellent reputation in the City.


Mr. Callahan agrees and he hopes that Ms. Ritter will come to the next Council Meeting and discuss how she feels about this.  She obviously wants to continue to serve the City of Bethlehem.  These were her words that she felt like she was being strong armed and he advised her to call the Mayor, Solicitor and Chairman of the Zoning Board.  


President Waldron can appreciate that Mr. Callahan thought this was an excellent debate but he gets the sense that it was not very productive to relationships on Council nor was it helpful to anyone in the room.  He hopes that we can avoid some of this unpleasantness in the future.  


Mr. Callahan does not know about the people in attendance tonight but he thinks they would prefer open and honest discussion like we had tonight instead of what he stated earlier.  Many times what happens is the President of Council is the go between and you are the go between on this issue and when Mr. Reynolds was President of Council he was supportive of him and he supported Mr. Evans when he was President of Council.  He has supported Mr. Reynolds and he did for several years until there was something he felt was unethical in his eyes.


President Waldron noted that word is a very strong word and it is not helpful especially when there is nothing to stand behind it.  The same thing when he was trying to defend Ms. Ritter he does not think it is helpful to call anyone unethical, it is a strong accusation.


Mr. Callahan addressed that the perception was that if she would not recuse herself she was going to be unethical.


President Waldron stressed no one said unethical to him, there was a perception of a conflict of interest, that was the term that was used, and appearance.  President Waldron thinks that Mr. Callahan has made his point.  President Waldron has been as patient as he could be, he potty-trained two and a half year old twins so he considers himself a patient person but he has had enough this evening.


Mr. Callahan agrees and he appreciates the patience of President Waldron and he appreciates everyone’s patience in listening to him and letting him vent tonight. He just felt very strongly about this and hopefully in the future we can continue to have these open debates and honest and fair discussions in front of everybody.


President Waldron added: and respectful.       

12.
ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 8:38 p.m.
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